AUGUST 19, 2008 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES
b.
Public Hearing and Action on 133 Hill Street Site Plan, 0.20 Acre.  A proposal to demolish the existing building and construct an 8,150-square foot, three-unit multiple-family residential building, with a maximum of six occupants per unit, and five parking spaces – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

Bona recused herself from discussion and voting, as she works for Bona & Kolb Architects, representative of the petitioner.

DiLeo described the proposal.

Diane Hall, owner of the property behind this parcel and resident of Adams Street, stated that she has lived here since 1984.  She highlighted points from a letter sent to the Planning Commission by Julie Weatherbee, another resident in this area (letter on file).  She expressed appreciation for the design of the building and the petitioner’s environmental approach; however, she did not support this proposal because each unit would contain six bedrooms.  This configuration would not be feasible for renting to under graduates, she said, adding that expensive six-bedroom units were not the easy money developers thought they would be.  Empty units would not be good for the neighborhood, she said.  She noted that the same type of building was built two years ago at 828 Greene Street and said it has never been fully rented during the school year, despite rental reductions and other incentives.  She added that there were other buildings in the neighborhood that also contained vacancies.  She stated that five parking spaces for 18 tenants would be inadequate, noting that this area already experienced a lack of parking.  
Susan Bareis, 121 Adams Street, a nearly lifelong resident of this neighborhood, continued highlighting points from Ms. Weatherbee’s letter.  She said the target market for residents would likely be marching band members and athletes, with most of them needing cars to get to practices and events.  She was concerned that the petitioner did not contact the neighbors for their input, stating that they would like to work with the petitioner to come up with a building configuration that worked for the neighborhood, as it would benefit everyone.  She stated that parking on Adams Street was a serious issue, as well as the  floodplain issue with Allen Creek.  She stated that they were not opposed to the property being developed, but said the residents would like consideration of their concerns.

John Floyd, 519 Sunset, believed that anything that did not help the residents of downtown neighborhoods needed a second look.  He stated that the old homes in the downtown merited preservation, adding that these homes were part of what gave Ann Arbor its character.

Noting no further speakers, Westphal declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Lowenstein, seconded by Potts, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the 133 Hill Street Site Plan.
Potts stated that this was her neighborhood and what the residents have said about parking was true.  She said there either was no parking along streets, or parking on just one side.  She did not know how it would work with 18 tenants and only five parking spaces, but said it appeared as though the property was large enough to hold more parking.  She appreciated the fact that some of it would be used for storm water retention and landscaping.  One alternative, she said, could be to have fewer residents, such as two or three people per unit, or two units instead of three.  If the property were not large enough to hold adequate parking, then she did not think it was large enough for the project.  She stated that these central neighborhoods really struggled with too many people being put in small spaces.

Lowenstein stated that the parking issue was a little worrisome.  She also was concerned about bicycle parking, not just vehicle parking.  She asked what the code required for both.
DiLeo stated that the code requirement for multiple-family zoning districts was 1.5 parking spaces per dwelling unit, resulting in 4.5 spaces required for the three units, which was rounded up to five spaces.  For the bicycle parking, she said, one space was required per five dwelling units.  She noted that one Class A space was provided, as well as numerous hoop spaces.

Lowenstein suspected that even though hoop spaces would be provided for bicycles, the bikes would likely end up on the front porch because tenants would not want to leave them out in the open.  She wasn’t sure what could be done about this, although it was a concern.  She noted that Fingerle Lumber Company has been advertising parking spaces for rent and said this may be a possibility for parking for residents in the area.  Although concerns could be voiced and she was worrisome about this use exceeding the requirement for both bike and car parking, the proposal did meet the code requirements.

Potts agreed that this proposal met code requirements, so she suggested there was a flaw with the code.  She stated that she has been wanting the Ordinance Revisions Committee to address the issue of parking requirements, noting that the cities of Ypsilanti and Lansing both required parking per bedroom rather than unit.  

Borum asked if the apartment building next door was counted in the front setback averaging calculation.  

DiLeo replied that it was counted, but noted that, when averaging, there was a setback cap of 40 feet and the apartment building was set back further than that.  In this case, she said, the 40-foot setback distance was used in the averaging.
Borum stated that the Planning Commission could not ask the petitioner to provide more parking than the code required, noting that this situation has arisen a number of times.  He stated that these areas were within walkable areas of the City and it was a goal to encourage more pedestrian use, rather than focusing everything toward the car.  To address the speakers’ concerns about whether six-bedroom dwelling units were feasible in this market, he stated that the Planning Commission did not have any jurisdiction over that issue.  He said they could not dictate or predict what the market could or could not do.  The Planning Commission reviewed proposals based on code requirements, he said.

Woods asked the petitioner to speak to some of the concerns that had been expressed.
Miguel Vargas, of MVP Engineering, representing the petitioner, stated that he could speak to the storm water concerns.  He stated that the property had a high point at the southwest corner of the lot and everything currently sheet flowed to the northeast area of the site.  When the proposed development was in place, he said, the driveway would have curbing, which would capture storm water from the pavement and downspouts and route it into underground drain tiles.  Water would also be directed to the rain garden, he said, adding that there would be less storm water runoff with this proposal.

Woods asked about provisions to make sure the rain garden did not fill up with trash and stagnant water.
Vargas stated that the soil on this property was sandy loam, which leant itself to natural percolation.  This percolation would occur when the garden filled with water.  He also stated that there was a below-surface overflow pipe that would direct water to the storm sewer, so there would be no stagnant water. 

Woods asked if the petitioner has had any meetings with the neighbors.
Vargas said it was his understanding that the petitioner distributed letters to the neighbors providing the opportunity to voice concerns prior to planning the proposal.
Woods asked the petitioner’s representative if this was the first time he had heard of the neighbors’ concerns.
Vargas replied yes.

Woods stated that the Planning Commission did not have leeway with a proposal that met zoning and other code requirements, yet the concerns raised this evening gave her pause about voting in the affirmative.  In particular, she was concerned about there being two points of view regarding communication between the petitioner and neighbors.  She wasn’t sure of the need for this type of housing, although she understood that students liked to live in newer, more modern facilities.  She could not speak to whether this development would always be full or run into problems with vacancies.  She asked what the petitioner would be doing for LEED certification.
Kevin Kolb, of Bona and Kolb Architects, representing the petitioner, stated that the full architectural details had not yet been finalized, but he said they would be using recycled building materials and the building was in close proximity to public transportation.

Woods asked if there were a possibility of adding more bicycle parking spaces.
Kolb stated that the requirement for this development was one Class A space, which has been provided.  He said the petitioner also requested that they find room for an additional ten Class C spaces, which they have done.  He noted that the bicycle spaces would be screened with a four-foot wall.

Potts knew that many bicyclists did not care for open bike hoops for overnight storage and inclement weather.  She wished the City would change its standards to require more covered spaces at residences.
Westphal asked staff to comment on the concern raised about the floodplain issue.

DiLeo stated that while this site was near the 100-year floodplain, it was not actually located in the floodplain.

Woods wondered at what point during the process the LEED certification issues were addressed.

Westphal stated that LEED certification was not a requirement at either the Planning Commission or City Council level.  

Potts believed that this project met code requirements; however, because 18 tenants were proposed for the site, she did not think it was in the community’s best interest.  She would not be voting in favor of this proposal.

A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Borum, Lowenstein, Westphal



NAYS:
Potts, Woods



ABSTENTION:
Bona



ABSENT:
Carlberg, Mahler, Pratt
Motion denied.
